
   

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

  

Coronavirus Relief Fund  
Frequently Asked Questions  

April 22, 2020  

Do governments have to return  unspent funds to Treasury?  

Yes.  Section 601(f)(2)  of the Social Security Act, as added by section 5001(a) of the CARES Act,  
provides for recoupment by the Inspector General  of the Department of the Treasury  of amounts received  
from the Coronavirus Relief Fund (the “Fund”)  that have  not  been  used in a manner consistent with  
section 601(d) of the Social Security Act.  If a government has not  used funds it  has received to cover  
costs that were incurred by  December 30, 2020,  as required by the statute,  those funds must be returned to 
the Department of the Treasury.  

May a State receiving a payment transfer funds to a  local government?  

Yes, provided that the transfer qualifies as a necessary expenditure incurred due  to the public  health 
emergency  and meets the other criteria of  section  601(d) of the Social Security Act.  Such funds would be  
subject to  recoupment by  the Treasury Inspector General  if they  have  not  been used in a manner  
consistent with  section 601(d) of the Social Security Act.   

May governments retain assets purchased with  these funds?   

Yes, if the purchase of the asset  was consistent with the limitations on the eligible use of funds provided  
by section 601(d) of the Social Security  Act.     

What records must be kept by governments receiving payment?  

A government should keep records sufficient to demonstrate that the amount of  Fund payments to the 
government has been used in accordance  with section 601(d)  of the  Social Security Act.    

Treasury’s Coronavirus Relief Fund guidance states that funding can  be used to meet payroll expenses  
for public safety, public health, health care, human services, and similar employees whose services are 
substantially  dedicated to  mitigating or responding to the COVID-19 public health emergency.  How do 
I determine whether payroll expenses for a given employee satisfy the “substantially dedicated”  
condition?  

The Coronavirus Relief Fund is designed to provide ready funding to address unforeseen financial needs  
and risks created by the COVID-19 public health emergency.  For this reason, and as a matter of  
administrative convenience in light of the emergency nature of this program, a State, territorial, local, or  
Tribal government  may presume that payroll costs for  public health  and public safety employees are 
payments for  services substantially  dedicated to mitigating or responding to the COVID-19 public health 
emergency, unless the chief executive (or equivalent)  of the relevant government determines that specific 
circumstances indicate otherwise.  
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